


MINUTES
Ofsted Board 
19 October 2016
In attendance

James Kempton (Interim Chair)

Linda Farrant

John Hughes

Paul Snell CBE
Venessa Willms OBE

Paul Armitage, Deputy Director, Social Care Inspection (for item 5)

Matthew Coffey, Chief Operating Officer (COO)
Louise Grainger, Director of Finance, Planning and Commercial
Neil Greenwood, Director, Strategy and Digital
Andrea Kay, Head of Programmes and Transformation (for item 9) 
Matthew Purves, Deputy Director, Education Inspection Policy and Early Years Programme Director (for items 6 and 7) 
Karen Shepperson, Director, People and Operations
Juliet Chua, Director General, DfE

James Bowyer, Board Secretary
Apologies:

Sir Michael Wilshaw, Her Majesty’s Chief Inspector (HMCI)

John Cridland CBE

Summary of action points
	COO Update
	COO to update the Board on changes to the quality assurance process in February 2017.
	Matthew Coffey

	
	Karen Shepperson to provide the Board with a further update and action plan on the 2016 Culture Audit at the next Board meeting in December.
	Karen Shepperson

	Social Care update
	Eleanor Schooling to provide the Board with a summary of the outcomes of monitoring visits of inadequate local authorities at the next meeting Board meeting in December.
	Eleanor Schooling

	
	Eleanor Schooling to discuss with Paul Snell in January 2017 the piloting of the common inspection framework and plans for its full implementation.
	Eleanor Schooling

	Education update
	Sean Harford to ensure the next Education update paper focusses only on key issues of concern and is more aligned to the Board’s strategic objectives.
	Sean Harford

	EY Prog. update
	Audit and Risk Assurance Committee to undertake a ‘deep dive’ into the Early Years Programme to look at costs.
	Linda Farrant

	Finance update
	Louise Grainger to provide an update to the Board on the Medium Term Financial Plan at the next meeting in December.
	Louise Grainger


1 Welcome, apologies and declarations of interest
1.1 The Chair welcomed Board members and attendees, noting apologies from Sir Michael Wilshaw and John Cridland. 
1.2 Board members confirmed no conflicts of interest.
1.3 The Chair opened the meeting by confirming David Hoare’s resignation as Chair on 22 August and his own appointment as interim Chair for a period of up to six months. It was also confirmed that Richard Atkins had recently resigned from his position as Non-Executive Director on the Board following his appointment as FE Commissioner and would not be attending the meeting. 
2 Minutes, matters arising and action log
2.1 The Board accepted the minutes as an accurate record of the previous meeting held on 17 August 2016. 

2.2 On the action log, it was confirmed that discussions were ongoing about arranging a meeting between the Chair and the Minister of State for Apprenticeships and Skills, Robert Halfon MP.
3 HMCI Update

3.1 The Board noted the update from HMCI. 
3.2 It was confirmed that Sean Harford (National Director, Education) attended the meeting of the All Party Parliamentary Group for Bullying, on behalf of HMCI. 
3.3 Regarding the reference in the paper to early intervention in underperforming academies, Juliet Chua clarified that Regional Schools Commissioners were not under a specific duty to re-broker underperforming academies and that Ofsted’s role in this process required further discussion. 
4 COO Update
4.1 The Board noted the update from the COO. It was mentioned that the format of the paper gave a better line of sight on performance against the strategic objectives.
4.2 On inspection volumes, it was confirmed that plans were on track for Ofsted Inspectors (OIs) to lead short inspections from the beginning of the Spring term. It was further explained that meeting corporate plan volumes remained a challenge, but that as much as possible was being done in the Autumn term to ease future pressures.
4.3 The Board also discussed recent focus on the quality assurance of inspection reports and Matthew Coffey confirmed that a review of the process was planned for the New Year. He agreed to update the Board on the new arrangements at its meeting in February 2017.

Action Point: COO to update the Board on changes to the quality assurance process in February 2017.
4.4 The Board discussed the 2016 Culture Audit and the anonymised exit interview analysis that had been circulated to Board members shortly before the meeting. Karen Shepperson confirmed that Senior Civil Servants (SCS) had been asked to consider the areas identified as requiring improvement and provide examples of where action was being taken. The Board requested that they be provided with a more complete picture and action plan at the next meeting in December.
Action Point: Karen Shepperson to provide the Board with a further update and action plan on the 2016 Culture Audit at the next Board meeting in December.
5 Social Care update
5.1 The Board discussed and noted the social care update. On the monitoring visits of inadequate local authorities, the Board asked to be provided with more detail on the outcomes of the visits, including examples of where improvements have been made by local authorities.
Action Point: Eleanor Schooling to provide the Board with a summary of the outcomes of monitoring visits of inadequate local authorities at the next meeting Board meeting in December.
5.2 The Board welcomed the support so far received through the consultation on the future of social care inspection. It was agreed that it would be useful for Paul Snell to be consulted when the common inspection framework is being piloted and plans are underway for its full implementation in April 2017.
Action Point: Eleanor Schooling to discuss with Paul Snell in January 2017 the piloting of the common inspection framework and plans for its full implementation. 
6 Education update
6.1 The Board discussed the issues identified within the paper and the funding implications that could pose a risk to spending review commitments. Louise Grainger confirmed that collaborative discussions were already taking place with the Department for Education on the timing of any policy changes and where the financial risks were most acute. 
6.2 The Board requested that the next Education update paper be more focussed on the key and most important issues of concern and aligned more closely to the strategic plan. 
Action Point: Sean Harford to ensure the next Education update paper focusses only on key issues of concern and is more aligned to the Board’s strategic objectives. 
7 Early Years Programme update
7.1 Matthew Purves gave a presentation on progress with the Early Years insourcing programme.
7.2 The Board welcomed the three-phased approach being taken and the focus on learning the lessons from the implementation of the Future Operating Model.
7.3 It was noted that the use of OIs in the newly insourced inspection arrangements would be the same as in other remits, including Ofsted meeting training costs. It was agreed that the Audit and Risk Assurance Committee should undertake a ‘deep dive’ into the Early Years Programme to look at costs.

Action Point: Audit and Risk Assurance Committee to undertake a ‘deep dive’ into the Early Years Programme to look at costs. 

8 Finance update

8.1 The Board noted the latest financial position as at end of August 2016. It was agreed that the Board would consider the Medium Term Financial Plan at its next meeting in December.

Action Point: Louise Grainger to provide an update to the Board on the Medium Term Financial Plan at the next meeting in December.

9 Transforming Together Programme update
9.1 Andrea Kay gave a presentation on the origins of the Transforming Together Programme and progress to date. 
9.2 The Board welcomed recent efforts to prioritise particular areas that were ripe for change and noted the need to join the programme up with the strategic priorities of the whole organisation.
9.3 It was agreed that the programme should continue to make use of a Non-Executive Director to provide challenge and ensure the programme remained focussed on the end user. 
10 Annual Report 2015/16: Education and Skills

10.1 Neil Greenwood updated the Board on the key messages in the forthcoming Annual Report. Board members welcomed the approach being taken and confirmed that they would be attending the launch of the Report on 1 December.
11 Ofsted Board/Executive Board Awayday: follow up

11.1 The Board noted the outcomes from the discussions at the Board/Executive Board awayday on 14 September and the establishment of a working group on social mobility, chaired by Neil Greenwood.
12 Corporate Governance Framework

12.1 The Board agreed amendments to pages 4 and 38 of the Corporate Governance Framework re-instating the role of Senior Board Member.
12.2 The Board also agreed to the Chair’s nomination of Paul Snell as the Senior Board Member, but confirmed that James Kempton would return to the role when a new Chair is appointed.
13 Any other business

13.1 There was no other business.
Next informal meeting: 14 November 2016, Room 801, Aviation House
Next formal meeting: 14 December 2016, The Royal York Hotel, York
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